


[bookmark: _GoBack]MINUTES OF WOORE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
Monday 10th September 2018
Held at Woore Victory Hall


PRESENT:
Cllr M. Cowey (Chairman), Cllr A. Ford (Vice Chairman), Cllr H. Blake, Cllr M. Blake, Cllr. K. Chell, Cllr K. Davies, Cllr J. Higgin, Cllr G. Irwin and Cllr J. Mitchell.

IN ATTENDANCE:
Ms C. Bedson and Ms S. Tyson, Tree and Footpath Wardens, Shropshire Cllr. R. Aldcroft (present only for part of the Meeting) and Ms S. Pimlott, Clerk to the Parish Council (PC). 

PUBLIC
8 members of the public attended the meeting. They were: C. Caldecott, D Chell, M. Jones, H. Lightfoot, A. Melvin, H. Morgan, J. Roberts and N. Speakman. 

18098 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Cllr A. Allison had sent her apology for being unable to attend for personal reasons. It was unanimously resolved to accept that apology. 

18099 DECLARATIONS OF PECUNIARY INTERESTS 
Cllr Irwin declared a pecuniary interest in Agenda Item 18103(A)(1).

In respect of Agenda Item 18104, the Clerk had, at previous PC Meetings, granted dispensations to all Cllrs in respect of any discussions about HS2 which the PC might conduct at is Meetings until the next Annual Meeting of the PC in May 2019.

18100 OPEN FORUM
[bookmark: _Hlk519506338]The Chairman asked whether any members of the public wished to speak concerning matters on the Agenda. No one did.
  
The Chairman asked whether any members of the public wished to speak concerning matters not on the Agenda. 

Mr Melvin said that traffic between Ireland’s Cross and the Chetwode Arms on the A51 London Road was getting worse in terms of motorists speeding, especially in a southbound direction. Motorists seemed to speed up after the new Vehicle Activated Sign (VAS) erected at Priory Gardens. 

Mr Melvin also suggested that a 30mph speed limit should be imposed on the B5026 Ireland’s Cross to Knighton Road where such a speed restriction currently terminates and that that limit should apply right to the border with Staffordshire where a 30 mph speed limit already operates. Mr Melvin was advised that the PC had already suggested the imposition of such a speed limit to SC on a number of occasions but those suggestions had not been accepted by SC.

Mr Caldecott, the Treasurer of Woore Bowls Club , introduced Mr Speakman who said that he had distributed some written information and proposed plans for Cllrs’ attention immediately prior to the Meeting. Mr Speakman said that he was seeking the PC’s support for proposals that he might wish to make for an alternative development on the former Swan Public House car park. His proposals would be for a smaller number of dwellings than was being proposed elsewhere (see Agenda Item 18103(B)) and would allow the Bowls Club to stay and would also leave some car parking spaces for use by members of the Bowls Club and by the public. The Chairman thanked Mr Speakman for what he had had to say.    

Mrs Roberts asked whether it would be possible for the PC’s website to host a diary of events occurring within the Parish so that such events did not inadvertently clash. It was agreed that the Clerk should investigate whether this could be done.

18101 TO APPROVE AND SIGN THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 9TH JULY 2018
It was resolved to approve these Minutes.

18102 TO APPROVE AND SIGN THE MINUTES OF THE EXTRAORDINARY MEETING HELD ON 9TH AUGUST 2018
It was resolved to approve these Minutes.

18103 PLANNING
(A) The PC considered the following planning applications:

(1) 18/03282/FUL for permission for the proposed installation of surface water attenuation pond and associated drainage infrastructure to serve 5 self-build plots as permitted under planning ref 14/03637/OUT on the proposed residential development land to the south of Audlem Road, Woore, Shropshire.
(Cllr Irwin left the Meeting whilst this Agenda Item was being considered.) The Lead Cllr for this application was Cllr Higgin who reported that she had visited neighbours and left contact details as they were all out when she called. No one had responded. After a brief discussion about the application, it was unanimously resolved that the PC should support this application. (Cllr Irwin then returned to the Meeting.)

(2) 18/02565/FUL for permission for the erection of one dwelling and detached garage at The Orchards, Gravenhunger Lane, Woore CW3 9RF.
The Lead Cllr for this application was Cllr Allison. In anticipation of her absence from the Meeting, she had passed notes about the application to Cllr H. Blake who reported that Cllr Allison had visited neighbours and left contact details as they were all out when she called. No one had responded.  It was noted that, shortly before the Meeting, the Applicant had sent to the PC an amended Drawing  which he was intending to lodge with SC in support of  his application. The PC then briefly discussed the application and it was agreed that the amended Drawing appeared to address criticisms of the application previously made by SC’s Highways DC concerning access / egress and vision splays. Accordingly, it was unanimously resolved to support this application subject to the requirements of SC's consultees being met and, in particular, to the requirements of SC's Highways DC being met by the Applicant's Drawing 1020-103 A dated10th September 2018.

(3) 18/03539/VAR for the variation of Condition No 1 (approved plans) pursuant to 17/02051 in order to re-position of garage – Plot 2 only at the proposed residential development Adj Warren Heights, London Road, Woore.
The Lead Cllr for this application was Cllr Allison. In anticipation of her absence from the Meeting, she had passed notes about the application to Cllr M. Blake who reported that Cllr Allison had reviewed the papers relating to this application and had visited the site. Cllr M. Blake said that Cllr Allison had no concerns about the application and the PC unanimously resolved to support the application.

(4) 18/03776/FUL for permission for the conversion of an existing livestock building and single storey extension to provide a self-contained dwelling for ancillary accommodation at Lower Farm, Bearstone, TF9 4HH.
The Lead Cllr for this application was the Chairman who reported that he had called at the nearest neighbour to the site and at four other nearby properties where the residents were out. The neighbour had been supportive of the application. The Chairman said that he had left his contact details for the other residents. The Chairman reported that the proposed works were in keeping with the conversion of a derelict farm building. It was unanimously resolved that the PC should support the application, subject to the requirements of SC's consultees being met.

(B) The Chairman reported about the proposed pre-application for planning permission to develop the former car park of the Swan Public House and the area occupied by the Bowls Club. Prior to the Meeting, he had circulated some information about this matter to Cllrs. The Chairman said that he, Cllr Chell and Cllr Irwin (who was present for part of the meeting only) and Shropshire Cllr Aldcroft had attended a meeting at the site with Mr Caldecott, the Treasurer of the Bowls Club, and with Mr Speakman, who is considering developing the site. The Chairman reported that, at that meeting, the pre-application made by Mr Clayton, the owner of the site, was discussed. That application had been lodged with SC on 15th June 2018 and the papers relating to it had subsequently been circuIated to Cllrs. The Chairman said that that application was for seven dwellings. He said that, if Mr Clayton’s application was to succeed, it would lead to the Parish losing a recreational facility, namely the Bowls Club, and an area which the public has been using for parking for many years. Both the Bowls Club have been registered as Community Assets by the Parish Council. The lack of parking spaces in the Parish is of particular concern given that HS2 is proposing to route its construction traffic through the Parish and that the Select Committee had expressed concern about the lack of parking in the Parish and had recommended that HS2 should find a suitable location for a temporary public parking area similar in size to the Swan Car Park for the duration of the HS2 construction works. Cllrs expressed vehement opposition to Mr Clayton’s proposals. They also expressed a desire that SC should provide the PC with some guidance about how the fact that the site is registered as a Community Asset would impact upon the development proposals and whether such registration would block the proposals. It was unanimously resolved that the Clerk should write to SC to seek clarification of the position.

18104 HS2
(A) It was unanimously resolved that the PC should support the House of Commons High Speed (West Midlands – Crewe) Bill Select Committee’s decisions (as set out in Paragraph 36 of  that Committee’s Second Special Report of Session 2017-19) that the effects of HS2 construction traffic being routed through the Parish be mitigated in the following ways:
(1) by the finding of a suitable location for temporary parking area (similar in size to the Swan car park) for the duration of HS2 construction works;
(2) by the introduction of traffic calming measures outside Woore Primary and Nursery School and along the A51;
(3) by the carrying out of works to improve pavement safety outside Woore Primary and Nursery School and along the A51; and
(4) by the funding of a school patrol crossing officer to work outside Woore Primary and Nursery School in term time for duration of HS2 construction works.

(B) It was unanimously resolved that the PC had no further or alternative proposals to make to HS2 concerning the routing of construction traffic through the Parish other than the two alternative haul routes which had already been suggested by the PC to HS2. 
(C) It was resolved (a) that a letter (in the terms circulated to Councillors prior to the Meeting) should be sent jointly on behalf of the Parish Council and the Woore Parish Action Group (WPAG) to the Prime Minister (b) to authorise the Chairman to sign that letter and (c) that a copy of the letter should be posted on the PC’s website.  

18105 STANDING ORDERS
It was unanimously resolved to adopt the draft standing orders circulated to all Councillors prior to the meeting (and as amended in accordance with the National Association of Local Council’s note headed “L09-18 2018 model standing orders amendment”) in place of those previously adopted at the PC’s Meeting in November 2015.

18106 COMMUNITY INFRASTRUCTURE LEVY (CIL)
Shropshire Cllr Aldcroft reported that it appeared that small Parish Councils were having difficulty spending the CIL monies allocated to them. He said that Shropshire Parish Councils currently have £17 million in unspent CIL monies. He said that this had prompted SC to begin to consider whether the current system could be changed. It was unanimously resolved that the PC should write to SC to notify it that the PC considers that any proposals to change or review SC’s application and administration of CIL monies should be subject to a proper and full consultation with those directly affected by any proposed change.
(In the exercise of his discretion, the Chairman decided that Agenda Item 18110(e) should now be dealt with.)

18110 (e) REPRESENTATIVES’ REPORTS
Shropshire Cllr Aldcroft reported that while Market Drayton had a state-of-the- art new Police Station, budget cuts by the Police had recently led to a significant reduction in the number of officers working out of that Station. 

Cllrs raised with Shropshire Cllr Aldcroft their concerns about the economies now being made by SC. The example was given of the provision of Vehicle Activated Signs (VAS) in the Parish. The two VAS now proposed for the Parish did not allow the information recorded by them to be downloaded automatically, as had been originally agreed with the PC. Instead, the VAS data had to be downloaded manually by SC personnel who could only do this every six weeks. The saving in money resulting from this change is only £675 and Cllrs expressed the view that such a saving was not justified.

Shropshire Cllr Aldcroft said that such economies were regrettably being forced on SC by its precarious financial position.

(Shropshire Cllr Aldcroft then left the Meeting and did not return.)



18107 WOORE WOMAN’S INSTITUTE (WWI)
Cllr H. BIake reported that she had met with Cllr Allison and Ms Tyson, one of the Tree and Footpath Wardens, and had provisionally agreed with them the location for the planting in October on the Village Green of an oak tree in celebration of the centenary of the founding of the Woore branch of the WWI. It had also been provisionally agreed that the watering of the young tree would be carried out by the WWI. The PC unanimously resolved to agree to the planting of the oak tree in the position agreed. 

18108 REMEMBRANCE SUNDAY
(1) It was agreed that a poster asking for volunteers to do the marshalling on Remembrance Sunday would be put up in the Village Shop. Cllr Higgin also said that she would ask around for volunteers for the marshalling.   
(2) It was unanimously resolved to purchase a wreath from the Royal British Legion for the PC’s representative to lay at the War Memorial; and
(3) It was unanimously resolved that the Chairman of the PC would represent the PC at the Remembrance Sunday ceremony and lay a wreath on behalf of the PC. 

18109 CLERK’S REPORTS
The Clerk reported as follows:
1. SECTION 106 PHOENIX FIELD COMPLAINT (AGENDA ITEM 18086): that the PC’s complaint against SC concerning this matter was lodged with the Local Government Ombudsman on 7th September.

2. COUNCILLOR TRAINING: (a) that she would remind Cllrs A. Allison, H. Blake and G. Irwin that they are booked to attend a “Fundamentals for Councillors Course” at the Shirehall in Shrewsbury on Wednesday 26th September at 5.30pm; (b) that there is another course with the same title being run at Much Wenlock on Thursday 25th October between 7.00 and 9.00pm. (Two Cllrs, namely the Vice Chairman and Cllr M. Blake, have yet to attend the Fundamentals course and the Clerk wondered whether they might be available to attend on 25th October. Cllr M. Blake said that he had attended a similar course a number of years ago and so he did not think that he needed to attend another); and (c) that Cllr Davies has agreed to provide an evening course for all Cllrs on how to use the PC’s Outlook account. A date and venue have yet to be fixed for that course.

3. EXTRA WORK CARRIED OUT AND TO BE CARRIED OUT BY THE LENGHTSMAN: (a) that the Lengthsman had had to remove a quantity of cuttings dumped by someone at the back of the St Leonard’s Play Area; (b) that the Lengthsman had had to cut back tree foliage growing in front of a streetlight on Newcastle Road which had caused the streetlight to be on permanently because its sensor was triggered by the resulting darkness; (c) that the Lengthsman would be clearing the bus shelter on the A51 at Ireland’s Cross which has become completely overgrown.  

4. MATTERS REFERRED TO SC BUT NOT YET RESOLVED: that she had reported to SC (a) that the street sign at the junction of St Leonards Close and the Newcastle Road is broken; and (b) that the overgrown hedge on the footpath leading from the St Leonard’s Play Area to the A51 needed to be cut back. The Clerk also said that SC had still to respond to the PC’s request for information about the frequency of road sweeping and weed spraying (see Agenda Item 18090). 

5. ST LEONARD’S PLAY AREA AND THE ADULT EXERCISE AREA BEHIND THE VICTORY HALL: that SC has completed its inspection of the Play Area and the report arising from that inspection has been received. The Clerk said that she would circulate that report to all Cllrs within the next few days. The Clerk said that SC had yet to provide the report it had agreed to provide for the exercise area behind the Victory Hall and she feared that SC might have forgotten its agreement to inspect, and report about, the exercise area. The Clerk said that she would be chasing this matter up with SC.

6. GENERAL DATA PROTECTION REGULATION: that she is in the process of preparing a Personal Data Audit Questionnaire and General Privacy Notice. The Clerk said that Cllr Davies had agreed to provide training on the General Data Protection Regulation. Cllr Davies suggested that this training should take place at the same time as the training referred to in (2) above. 

18110 REPRESENTATIVES’ REPORTS
(a) Victory Hall – Cllr H. Blake reported that the Hall had had a new water geyser fitted in the kitchen. She said that the Victory Hall Open Day had been very successful with more people attending than had been expected.

(b) Movable and Stationary Vehicle Activated Signs (MVAS) – Cllr M. Blake reported that SC had advised that the VAS which was due to be installed at the junction of the A51 Nantwich Road and Cherry Tree Lane could not be placed there because of electricity supply problems. He said that that VAS was now going to be placed on the A525 Newcastle Road and that SC was proposing to erect a pole at the Nantwich Road / Cherry Tree Lane junction on which it might be possible to install an MVAS at some point in the future.   

(c) Tree and Footpath Wardens – it was reported that Cllr Allison, the Clerk and the Wardens had met with SC’s Countryside Maintenance Manger in order to seek to progress both the PC’s and SC’s response to West Mercia Police arising out of an allegation of criminal damage prompted by the removal of part of a stile on Footpath 26. The Clerk provided a report about that meeting. It was also reported that the PC had received a report about the disrepair of some stiles and obstructions on a couple of footpaths and that the Wardens are looking into these problems.

(d) Neighbourhood Plan (NP) – the Chairman reported that SC had, on 10th August, forwarded the draft NP to the independent examiner for his consideration. He said that the PC had had to incur additional expenditure of £899.80 (see Agenda Item 18111(9)) in order to get the NP to the independent examiner as quickly as possible. The Chairman reported that it would try to seek reimbursement of this sum from SC but, if such reimbursement was not forthcoming, the PC would have to stand the extra expenditure. 

18111 PAYMENT OF ACCOUNTS
It was unanimously resolved to approve the following cheques for payment:

1. [bookmark: _Hlk498183464]S.H. Pimlott (for August 2018):
i. Salary (net of income tax of £108.93)                                          £435.70   
ii. Expenses                                                                                       £36.88        
iii. Mileage (net of income tax of £1.76)                                             £26.84                                            
iv. Sundry                                                                                           £82.84
                                                                                         TOTAL     £582.26
2. HMRC                                                                                                 £110.69
3.  Wright Marshall (for advice re land acquisition)                                  £180.00
4.  Sharon Press (for printing newsletter)                                                  £68.50
5.  Shropshire Council (for supplying paper copies of planning 
     applications)                                                                                        £252.00
6.  Woore Methodist Church (for room hire for meeting re HS2)               £30.00
7.  Shropshire Assoc of Local Councils (for providing training)                 £65.00
8.  Tony Seabridge (for grasscutter / lengthsman services)                  £2292.00
9.  Cheshire Community Action (advice re Neighbourhood Plan)
     (to come out of Parish Council funds - not covered by any grant)     £899.80                                                         
                               
18112 THE SEARCH FOR ADDITIONAL OPEN SPACE IN THE PARISH
(A) It was unanimously resolved to exclude the public from the Meeting for the duration of this Agenda Item on the grounds that confidential or sensitive information of a commercial nature was going to be discussed, disclosure of which would not be in the public interest. (The members of the public attending the Meeting then left the room.)

(B) The Chairman provided an update about the negotiations concerning the piece of land which the PC is hoping to purchase. 


18113 CLERK’S CORRESPONDENCE
The Clerk reported that all correspondence for the period from 7th July 2018 to 7th  September 2018 had already been copied to Cllrs.

The Meeting closed at 10.15 pm.  

DATES OF NEXT PARISH COUNCIL MEETINGS:  8TH OCTOBER 2018 AND 12TH NOVEMBER 2018 (BOTH @ 7.30PM)


RECORD OF VOTING FOR WOORE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 10TH SEPTEMBER 2018 (IN RELATION TO THOSE RESOLUTIONS NOT RECORDED IN THE MINUTES AS HAVING BEEN PASSED UNANIMOUSLY) 

	Agenda Item
	Motion
	Cllr
	For
	Against
	Abstain

	18101
	To approve these Minutes.
	Cowey
	X
	
	

	
	
	Blake H
	X
	
	

	
	
	Blake M
	X
	
	

	Prop: Ford

Second: Davies 
	
	Chell
	X
	
	

	
	
	Davies
	X
	
	

	
	
	Ford
	
	
	X

	
	
	Higgin
	
	
	X

	
	
	Irwin
	X
	
	

	
	
	Mitchell
	
	
	X





	18102
	To approve these Minutes.
	Cowey
	X
	
	

	
	
	Blake H
	
	
	X

	
	
	Blake M
	
	
	X

	Prop: Ford

Second: Davies
	
	Chell
	X
	
	

	
	
	Davies
	
	
	X

	
	
	Ford
	X
	
	

	
	
	Higgin
	X
	
	

	
	
	Irwin
	X
	
	

	
	
	Mitchell
	
	
	X













	18104(C)
	Resolved (a) that a letter (in the terms circulated to Councillors prior to the Meeting) should be sent jointly on behalf of the Parish Council and the Woore Parish Action Group (WPAG) to the Prime Minister (b) to authorise the Chairman to sign that letter and (c) that a copy of the letter should be posted on the PC’s website.
	Cowey
	
	
	X

	
	
	Blake H
	X
	
	

	
	
	Blake M
	X
	
	

	Prop: Blake M.

Second: Irwin
	
	Chell
	X
	
	

	
	
	Davies
	X
	
	

	
	
	Ford
	X
	
	

	
	
	Higgin
	X
	
	

	
	
	Irwin
	X
	
	

	
	
	Mitchell
	X
	
	






SIGNED: ………………………………. (CHAIRMAN)

DATED: ………………………………….
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